SOUTH WEST ORIENTEERING ASSOCIATION
SECRETARY: Helen Kelsey: 07816367460 / 01278 723246
kelseys4@btinternet.com
MINUTES OF COMMITTEE MEETING Tuesday  17th January 2023 
PRESENT:
Christine Vince KERNO (chairman); Helen Kelsey BOK (secretary); Steve Robertson QO (treasurer); Richard Sansbury QO (fixtures); Pete Maliphant BOK (cttee and SWJOS); Dick Keighley WIM (cttee); Arthur Vince KERNO (cttee); Julie Astin WSX (cttee); Neil Fraser NWO (cttee); Kevin Pickering WIM (cttee); Alasdair Shaw QO; Matthew Owen BOK; Adrian Taylor DEVON; Phil Beale DEVON.

1. Apologies.
Liz Yeadon SARUM; Roger Hargreaves KERNO; Jolyon Medlock WSX; Paul Taunton NGOC.
2. Chairman’s update. – nothing to report
3. Approval of minutes of last meeting. – approved, no discussion
4. Matters arising not elsewhere on the agenda. – Letter to board of British Orienteering highlighting permissions issues. See Appendix 1
CV sent an email to Peter Hart highlighting our concerns and received a response indicating that this had been discussed at the December board meeting and that BOF is aware of the issues, response also identified some of the other issues that are causing a redcuction in permissions for orienteering events.  Action: HK to distribute letter to rest of the committee, RS to distribute the access update to the board to fixtures secretaries indicating that letter can be shared with other club members but is not meant to be for circulation beyond orienteers.
5. Treasurer and Membership Secretary’s report. See Appendix 2
6. Fixtures report.
Two offers received for SW Long and Middle Championships:
Caddihoe Chase at Mallards Pike at end of September (NGOC)
Purbeck Weekend 21st/22nd October (WSX)
RS suggested that as NGOC is also hosting the Home International at Caddihoe, it would involve too many different championships and they should provide the SW long Distance Championships but not the middle.  Purbeck Long distance race is a SWOLeague event and may present some competitors with dilemma over which course to run if it was also the SW Championship, so should include the SW Middle Distance Championships but not the long. Added advantage of having them on two different weekends, so anyone who can’t make one weekend still has the opportunity to become a SW champion at the other.
Agreed unanimously.
Two offers originally received for SW Sprint Championships:
Bournemouth weekend including EuroCity race (WIM) in July
BOK early summer midweek urban series University of Bristol 26th April.
Unfortunately the race in Bournemouth will no longer be happening as 1 out of the 6 departments (parks) had refused permission for event to take place.
BOK event is midweek which may disadvantage some competitors, but area is fairly central and easily accessible from the M5. This is now the only feasible option and was agreed.
Two offers for Yvette Baker Heat:
Newent 30th April (NGOC) SWOLeague event
Blackdown 21st May (BOK)
RS suggested that as BOK had hosted the Yvette Baker Heat for the last two years (one of those at Blackdown) it should go to NGOC. Some concern about it also being a SWOLeague event expressed, forcing juniors into a decision about which course to run, PM said that very few of the juniors were competing seriously in the SWOLeague, so it was unlikely to be an issue.  Agreed to be Newent on 30th April.
2024 CompassSport Cup round – still no offers at present - it now has to be on a specific date, which makes it more difficult to include in preexisitng plans and permissions. SWOA clubs will have to compete at a neighbouring region (as this year) the final is at New Beeachenhurst (BOK) in November.
No offer for Caddihoe in 2024 – can wait until March, but after that will be too late.
7. SWJOS report.
PM reported big success for Interland selections – 6 of the 20 selected are from SWJOS, also 3 selections of ex SWJOS members- Jim Bailey, Ollie Tong and Cecilie Anderson.
Training at Studland planned for coming weekend with South Central junior squad.  Two individual training dates in February rather than the usual residential (which clashed with Talent Squad residential) A group of new juniors should be joining these training sessions. PM concerned that not all clubs know about the SWJOS, despite coverage in SWOA minutes etc. He asked club reps to advertise it again to club junior reps and coaches.

8. Recorder of Controller’s Report - See Appendix 3  AV reiterated that more controllers are needed in the region.
9. SWOA Facebook. Jolyon Medlock has kindly agreed to take over administration of the SWOA Facebook and has asked that any information that needs to go onto Facebook be emailed to him.
10. Caddihoe Chase
Committee members and club reps were asked to send their views (personal and club) to Christine after the last meeting.  See Appendix 4
The general feeling was that the Caddihoe is a popular event and although seen as a SWOA event is actually a DEVON event and SWOA’s role is simply to make sure that the rules are followed. Pros and Cons of the Chase have already had much discussion and it has been agreed that it is up to the organising club and winners can be decided on a total of the two days results.
Trophies – much discussion about whether they are still appropriate. Phil Beale put considerable amount of time and effort into getting the trophies up to scratch for the 2022 event, but long term this will incur considerable cost. Very mixed views on trophies – Phil described what happened at 2022 event: for the Southern Champs we presented buffs to 1st, 2nd & 3rd place competitors in place of medals, although the rules do say medals. No one challenged this change, and were happy with the buffs. These were in addition to the trophies for the winner. For the overall Caddihoe winning competitor we presented the wooden coaster in addition to the winners trophies. We did not present any trophy for the SWOA Long or Middle races, just certificates for 1st, 2nd, 3rd places as called for in the SWOA rules – the entry fees covered these quite conmfortably and they were generally very well received.  Several members felt that a momento was better received than a trophy or a medal – state of some trophies when returned indicated that they couldn’t have been on display by the previous winner.  Some people are happy to pay for engraving their name on a trophy, others are not. Very hard work to collect in trophies and make sure that they are in a presentable condition before each year (nobody who has done this job previoysly is prepared to take it on a second time!) SR suggested that we could possibly have the trophies available, so winners can be photographed with the trophy, but don’t take it away and are given a small momento instead. Some thought that juniors should receive trophies, but others felt that a small prize (preferably edible) was generally more appreciated. Some of the junior courses were poorly attended so for some courses a junior simply had to complete the course to win the trophy – making it not such a satisfying victory. PM indicated that at least half of the Caddihoe junior competitors in 2022 were in the SWJOS, so would ask the squad for their views on receiving trophies versus a small momento.  (Post meeting note: PM identified a source of chocolate trophies, which may be worth following up.)
Adrian Taylor suggested that photos should be taken of all prize winners and put on the website, and also suggested engaging with sports company to provide vouchers as prizes. AV said that the SWOLeague (when it was Galloppen) used to give vouchers as prizes, but that was stopped some time ago.  Phil reported that the junior trophies were generally in a good condition and that some of them had not been contested last year.
KP suggested that we could work eventually towards one trophy, which is awarded to each winner for a photograph – making organisers job much easier. Although no one wanted to take on the job of collecting and maintaining trophies, Kevin offered to store them in his loft and get them out to the event, provided they were then returned to him at the end of the event.
After much discussion it was agreed that at NGOC event, trophies should be collected, winners photographed with the trophy and then all will go to Kevin for storage afterwards. Phil will senda list of all 2022 trophy holders contact details to Pat Mcleod (2023 organiser)so he can arrange to collect them in.
Awarding of prizes/momentos is up to the organising club and dependent upon the finances.
11. AOB.
Richard Sansbury -  paper copies of SINS – Richard has copies of SINS from Sue Hately and Gavin Clegg and has almost a full set but is missing a few dates – will put out a plea for anyone who might have the missing editions – Facebook?
Kevin advertised that closing date for British Night Championships is 5th February and asked reps to pass this on.
Jolyon has reported that he has now issued colour coded badges and these are now recorded on SWOA website under events and competitions, recipients are all from WIM, WSX and QO – please encourage juniors from other clubs to apply for them. Info from website- To qualify you must be within the first 50% of all starters or within 1½ times the winner’s time in the results on the same colour course, 3 times in any 2 years. For WHITE courses you only need to complete the course 3 times. STRING COURSE (PURPLE) is for any young person who does not already hold any other colour award, and who has completed 3 string courses. To obtain a colour coded badge award please email Jolyon Medlock WSX with the 3 dates on which you qualified (anywhere in Britain). Jolyon can be contacted at jolyonmedlock@hotmail.com.
Phil Beale reported that an organisers course was needed for members of DEVON and asked if any other clubs needed this.
Adrian Taylor reported that Helen taylor has been asked to put on a First Aid course  and asked reps to identify whether other clubs had members who needed a first aid course.

12. Club reps report to clubs.

· Reminder that closing date for British Night Championships is 5th February
· Make sure that all clubs are aware of the existence of SWJOS and that it welcomes juniors from all clubs in the region.
· The region needs more controllers, anyone interested  in becoming a grade C controller or upgrading to a Grade B should contact Arthur Vince so that we can investigate putting on a course.
· DEVON has members requiring an organisers course – any interest from other clubs?
· DEVON will be putting on a First Aid course – anyone interested from other clubs should contact DEVON Chair Adrian Taylor
· Please encourage juniors to apply for colour coded badges – free from SWOA once criteria (listed above and on SWOA website under events and competitions) have been achieved.
· SWOA facebook is now up and running, please contact Jolyon Medlock with any info to go on there.

13. Date of next meeting. Tuesday 28th March 8pm


Appendix 1

Response from Peter Hart re SWOA’s concerns over permissions for access.



Appendix 2

Treasurer and Membership Secretary’s report
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Appendix 3
Recorder of Controllers Report.



Appendix 4
Views received about the future of the Caddihoe (Chase) and the Trophies.
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Treasurer and Membership Secretary’s report for 17th January 2023:



We are still in a year-to-date deficit of £992 but, as expected, the deficit has reduced by £774 since the last status (November 21st) and total funds are now £8,614 – levies in (£986) and only one grant out (Chloe Potter £192) plus website maintenance.



I am starting to receive grant applications (two received to date)  for Interland in March in Belgium – seven SWOA juniors and two SWOA seniors have been selected.



SWOA & club membership renewals continue to be processed by BOF – 547 membership units to date, 66 percent of 2022 full year level.
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SWOA Account Summary Jan 2023.pdf
2022-23 Financial Status -- January 2023

Better/(Worse)
Year to Date Year to Date than Nov 2022
Jan 12, 2023 Nov 21, 2022
Levies £ 2,580.20 £ 1,594.00 986.20
Grants (2,129.00) (1,937.00) (192.00)
Courses 0.00 0.00 0.00
English OC (805.00) (805.00) 0.00
Other 0.00 0.00 0.00
Other Income/Expense (639.14) (619.13) (20.01)

Total £ (992.94) £ (1,767.13) 774.19
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SWOA Account Detail January 2023.pdf
SWOA Summary by Account 2022 - 23

January 12, 2023

ACCOUNT DETAIL Bank Accounts Summary
Main Major Event Total Level
INCOME
Levies BOK 401.40 n/a 401.40
DEVON 568.20 n/a 568.20
KERNO 66.00 n/a 66.00
NGOC 561.00 n/a 561.00
N WO 84.20 n/a 84.20
Qo 212.40 n/a 212.40
SARUM 222.00 n/a 222.00
wWimMm 123.00 n/a 123.00
WSX 342.00 n/a 342.00
Other 0.00 n/a 0.00
2,580.20 n/a 2,580.20 2,580.20
Other Income Interest 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00
Total 2,580.20 0.00 2,580.20 2,580.20
EXPENSE
Grants Junior Squad 0.00 n/a 0.00
Representation Junior (1,193.00) n/a (1,193.00)
Senior 0.00 n/a 0.00
Tours/Training Junior (936.00) n/a (936.00)
Senior 0.00 n/a 0.00 (2,129.00)
Courses Individuals 0.00 n/a 0.00
Clubs 0.00 n/a 0.00
Other 0.00 n/a 0.00 0.00
English OC (805.00) n/a (805.00) (805.00)
Website (114.39) n/a (114.39)
Expenses Committee 0.00 n/a 0.00
Competition (377.40) n/a (377.40) (491.79)
JK21 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00
Misc. (147.35 0.00 (147.35) (147.35)
Total (3,573.14) 0.00 (3,573.14) (3,573.14)
SUMMARY Income Expense Net
Levies 2,580.20 0.00 2,580.20
Grants 0.00 (2,129.00)  (2,129.00)
Courses 0.00 0.00 0.00
English OC 0.00 (805.00) (805.00)
Other 0.00 0.00 0.00
Other Income / Misc. 0.00 639.14) (639.14
Total 2,580.20 (3,573.14) (992.94)
CASH BALANCES
Current Deposit
Account Account Total
Opening Balances 9,607.36 0.00 9,607.36
Transfers Deposit 0.00 0.00 0.00
Current 0.00 n/a 0.00
Transacts Credit 2,580.20 0.00 2,580.20
Debit (3,573.14) n/a (3,573.14)
Closing Balances 8,614.42 0.00 8,614.42
Period Change (992.94) 0.00 (992.94)

January 12, 2023
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SWOA COMMITTEE MEETING  17th January 2023

RECORDER OF CONTROLLERS’ REPORT 

1
BOF Active controller survey: retiring controllers


Peter Hart, the BOF CEO, is conducting a survey of registered controllers to find those on the BOF database who are no longer active as such. The following Grade C controllers have declared themselves as no longer active and have decided to retire from this role:  Philip Cooper, WIM; Martin Cross, WIM; Roger Green, DEVON; Tom Mills. NGOC; John Simmons, BOK. They will no longer appear in the list on the SWOA website.


The survey is ongoing as many SW controllers did not reply to Peter’s request for information.

2
Controller training



Clubs are asked to identify those who are interested in getting a Grade C licence and any Grade C controllers looking to move up to Grade B, so that candidates for training courses can be identified.  These should have completed most – not necessarily all – of the planning and organising requirements set out in Appendix C of the BOF Rules.

3
Appointment of controllers to events



The attention of club Fixture Secretaries is drawn to the requirements of the current BOF Rules, dated 1st Jan 2023.


Level C events – Appendix C Section 1.4:

If a club decides to use one of its own Grade C controllers for a Level C event – which is not the option preferred by BOF – permission from SWOA is need for that person to be appointed.


Level B events – Appendix C Section 1.4 & Rule 17.10

SWOA approval is required for the controller’s appointment. 

Rule 17.10 directs that they must be from a different club from the one staging the event – ideally from another region – and “perceived to be able to act independently of event officials”.


Arthur Vince

15th January 2023
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Discussions on the Caddihoe – for the SWOA meeting, 17th January 2023



Helen Kelsey BOK, SWOA Secretary



I think that it is a prestigious event, that people travel some distance to compete in and as a region we should continue with it.  As Devon is happy to host in alternate years, hopefully one of the other clubs in the region can do it in the other years, but if in a particular year a hosting club can’t be found, we can just skip a year.  Personally, I like the chase, but I understand all the issues that are involved with that in terms of organisation etc.  We haven’t had a chase for a couple of years now, it has still been a very good weekend of orienteering and the turnout doesn’t seem to be any less.  The format of a long distance and a middle distance seems to work well and enables those who have travelled a long way to start home not too late in the day.  Using it as the SW long and middle distance championships seems also to have worked well, although we do need to heed Phil’s message about getting accurate info about who is eligible in advance of the event.  I think it would be a real shame if the South West lost this event, which is well known and well attended.

In terms of trophies:  My first thought is we either do it properly or not at all, we certainly don’t want to be awarding broken or incomplete trophies.  Given the projected cost of getting the trophies up to scratch, I think maybe we should be moving forward and using that money to purchase smaller mementos that the competitor can keep.  We shouldn’t be in the position of giving a trophy that the winner really doesn’t want because its too big/ugly/heavy, just because it has some history that is important to someone in the SW (though what we actually do with those trophies is another question).  I don’t often get on the podium for orienteering (or anything else for that matter), but I did come 3rd in the London City race in September – I was awarded with a wooden medal, had my photo taken going to receive it (so I could send it to all my friends) and was absolutely delighted.  If I had received a large unwieldy trophy, which I would have needed to carry round London the following day, take home on the coach and agree to return for the following year, I may not have been so delighted.  More frequent recipients of trophies may feel differently, I don’t know.

I think there should be something for winning, provided we can finance this without incurring an increase in entry fees, but it doesn’t have to be much.

Maybe we could retain trophies for juniors – but again, provided they receive something (medal, buff, local food produce, etc) personally I think that should be sufficient.





Arthur Vince KERNO 



1. THE CADDIHOE CHASE gets its name from a cottage in Ashclyst Forest near Exeter, where the first event, two days with a chasing start on Day2, was held more than 50 years ago.  The “Caddihoe” has been held using many different venues since then, and by clubs other than Devon OC.  Therefore calling the event the Caddihoe is rather misleading, particularly when other clubs stage it in alternate years. 

2. THE DAY2 CHASING START has fallen out of favour; I suspect largely due to the practical difficulty involved in setting it up; and competitors do not earn ranking points.  It seems unlikely to return. 

3. IN RECENT YEARS the format has been a Long and a Middle race, with the SWOA Championships attached.  Apart from the existence of suitable events, there is no compelling reason why they should not be held at another time of year when the state of undergrowth may well provide better courses. And they do not have to be Level B events [see the rules for them on the SWOA website].  Nor do they both have to be on the same weekend; orienteers who want to run in both can then face unwanted costs for accommodation. 

4. THE TROPHIES, which started the debate in the first place…  Anybody who has ever had dealings with perpetual trophies does not normally offer to do it again.  Nobody has come forward to mind the Caddihoe trophies as a permanent role: Phil Beale, the organiser of the 2022 event, repaired some of them – and SWOA is paying his costs.  As a whole they do seem to be in a sorry state.  An assorted collection with no consistent pattern or theme and some very peculiar designs.  There are deliberately no SWOA Championship trophies.  Class winners get a certificate; awards such as mementos are up to the organising club to provide or not as it decides. 

Some notes on the SWOA League [AKA Galoppen] perpetual trophies which I look after.  These do have a consistent design; only SWOA members can win them which makes retrieving them in time for getting the plaques engraved with the series winners much easier. 

5. A SUGGESTION for 2023 and the years after that: 

NGOC are staging the “Caddihoe” next year – which is also hosting the Senior Home International. Caddihoe should not appear in the event name, nor should the Caddihoe trophies be awarded.  The name Caddihoe should be reserved for the Devon OC event held every two years, with a Day 2 chasing start if the club wants it.  That event would not necessarily host a SWOA championship.  The trophies should become the responsibility of Devon OC – I guess that most, if not all of them, were provided by the club in the first place.  The clubs who at present stage the event in alternate years have to deal with a set of trophies which appear out of the blue – a job which they could well do without.  The Devon club would then have the best part of two years to repair them, get engraving done, or get new ones as necessary, at the club’s expense.  SWOA would relinquish all interest, financial or otherwise in them.  It would be far better for SWOA to spend its funds on supporting our increasing number of national level young orienteers than on the Caddihoe trophies.



Paul Taunton, Chairman NGOC



This document summarises the NGOC club view, following circulation of an enquiry to members, subsequent discussion at our committee meeting on 7th February 2022, and further discussion by the Organiser and Planner of the 2023 event:

  Keep the Day 2 “chasing” start, but in a modified form, as follows. 

Runners to start in order of finishing on Day 1, but all Day 1 course winners start at the same time (say 10.01am or whatever) on Day 2, and the remaining runners on each course follow at one minute intervals in the order in which they finished on Day 1. 

This arrangement has the following benefits: 

 The arrangement retains the element of chase, as the runner starting before you may have only been slightly faster than you on day 1, and similarly the runner behind only slightly slower. 

 One runner starting on each course on each minute should ensure a steady flow of competitors through the start (rather than an early flow of a few juniors who have only taken a very short time, followed later by a difficult-to-manage rush of people starting seconds apart, and eventually a long drawn out trickle of the slower competitors). 

 The time from the base time to the last starter equals the number of runners on that course (which is known beforehand). 

 As Day 2 runners will start at one minute intervals on each course, the event can be a ranking event in accordance with the rules.  (The award of ranking points on Day 2 may encourage more people to stay for the second day). 

 As long as results are published by the evening of Day 1 it’s easy for people to work out their start time by adding their position to the base time (e.g. if base time was 10.00am and you were in 45th place then your start time would be 10.45am). 

 It appears that Day 2 in this format could, if required, certainly be used as a Southwest Championships (but not a Southern Championships, as this would be Level A and require seeding). Currently, it appears unlikely that in 2023 Day 2 will be designated as a Championships event. 

This is the format which NGOC proposes to use for the event in 2023. 





Richard Sansbury QO, SWOA Fixtures Secretary



The Caddihoe is a popular competition with typically 250 competitors.  People would not come if they didn't like it!  It is small compared to events like the November Classic but we have enough entries to have competitive age classes. 

I know it is a well-known name even outside the SW region - people know what it is. 

It is in the right time of year, i.e. when we have good access to areas.

Personally it is one of my favourite events - I feel that after the summer holidays it is a great way to kick off the autumn season.

Ownership

For historical reasons DEVON "own" the competition.  However DEVON only host it in alternate years and I find another club to cover the other years.  Most clubs have taken a turn at hosting, but not all.  I think the joint venture model is a good way for smaller clubs to get involved but only WSX/WIM have done this.

We have a gap in 2024, no-one has come forward yet.  As things stand it will not happen next year.

Format

I believe the format should be left for the hosting club to decide.  Recently the middle distance format is becoming more popular, but if the hosting club wanted a chasing start, let them do so. 

Due to the need to play our part in hosting major events, we sometimes also make it the Southern Champs or the British Champs.  This incurs extra organisational requirements, but the fundamentals remain the same.

Trophies

Unlike the superb SW League trophies, the Caddihoe trophies are generally tatty and unloved.  Personally I am proud of my trophy, but it appears I am in a minority.  If people don't want them then it is wasted effort investing in them and managing them.

At the last Caddihoe, DEVON gave winners buffs.  I am very pleased with mine.  I think this is better than a trophy - but it obviously comes at a cost. 

Given that few people bother staying for prizegiving, perhaps the average competitor does not actually want a trophy or prize.





Peter Maliphant SWJOS

My thoughts on the Caddihoe are below.  They are a personal view, with a bit of a SWJOS / Coaching perspective, and are views that could be persuaded by alternative suggestions.

1. I agree that having the Caddihoe, the SW Long & Middle Champs and the Southern Champs all using the same 2 races has too many formats, constraints, rules and trophies all applied at the same time.

1. I think that a Long and a Middle for a weekend event is an excellent format.  (I’ve never liked the chase format for day 2). 

1. Most clubs have a premium branded event – BOKTrot, Sarum Saunter, November Classic etc.  My impression, perhaps incorrect, is that the Caddihoe is Devon’s but it has somehow been lent to the South-West as a whole.  Perhaps it should be returned to Devon to do whatever the club wishes?

1. This would leave SWOA to find hosts anywhere in the SW for the SW Long and SW Middle Champs. Perhaps these could rotate around SW clubs’ branded events to avoid the need to create an additional two races, given all the access and organiser issues we currently face.  The two Champs would not then necessarily be on the same weekend, which is good for competitors from an injury/illness/other commitments perspective. 

1. As far as I can see, there is no reason in principle why the BOKTrot, Sarum Saunter or whichever couldn’t be a Middle race sometimes, indeed there are areas where that might be a better format for a premier event e.g. Stock Hill.

1. When SWOA host the Southern Champs as well, the two Championships could then be attached to two different club’s events, but could use the same one like last year if needs must.

1. As for trophies, having delivered the 7.6kg Southern Champs M21 trophy to Phil I would say that some are impractical and unattractive regardless of their history! I’d suggest trophies should be reviewed with the future rather than the past in mind, taking into account people possibly travelling to events by public transport, being bussed from remote car parks, or even people simply not valuing a hulking great trophy and it spending 364 days a year in a cupboard! 





Kevin Pickering WIM (organiser Caddihoe Godshill 2021)



My thoughts as follows –

Trophies should be retired

 I only passed on 20 out of the 35 trophies available to the 2022 organiser so some are missing, although 2022 organiser managed to find some more.

They were very difficult to track down and arrange for them to come back.  We didn’t award them in 2021 as there were no rules for awarding when it is not a ‘Chase.

From what I remember and looking at the pictures, none of the trophies which I stored for approx 2 years, had particular memories attached to them so can be retired without upsetting to many people.  The extra work for the organiser, and the costs for the event in postage and engraving, is not beneficial to the event. Certificates are so much easier to arrange.  I know of one person who if they win stores them under there bed to be returned the following year.

I am organising BOF gold/silver and bronze medals for the championship events next year.  These work out approx £2.50-3.00 each fully engraved and once awarded are not returned and could be suitable for Caddihoe prizes.

Caddihoe weekend should remain

The name goes back a long way and is usually associated with a very good weekends Orienteering.  It should also be up to the organising club if it is a chase or long/ middle event.  It should also be the SWOA championships as it adds prestige to the weekend.





Julie Astin WSX



We've discussed this issue at committee as well as asking for feedback from other club members (none received!).

The general feeling is that, as Arthur suggested, the Caddihoe Chase should be continued in alternate years and to be the responsibility of Devon OC, including the trophies.  It will be up to them if they wish to have a chasing start on the Sunday or not.  Some people like the chase, others don't!

Regarding the Long and Middle SW Champs; if not included on the same weekend as the Caddihoe, then other clubs will have to step in, although it was commented that clubs are not keen to hold Middle Distance events.  Not sure how true this is.

Whoever holds these events, it was felt that, at least for Juniors, there should be a trophy/cup rather than just a certificate.  A certificate for seniors is considered fine.







Emails from Phil Beale DEVON 



27-09-2022 – to Christine Vince and Steve Robertson

As organiser of this year's Caddihoe I arranged collection of the Caddihoe trophies which were still with holders from previous years although a good number had been held by Kevin Pickering at WIM as they had not been presented at the 2021 event last year although he had collected a lot in.

When I asked Kevin if they had been engraved with names of last year's winners he said no, suggesting that I contact SWOA to ask for payment for Devon to get them done. By the time I got these, and with all the other organising jobs to do I did not make my life more difficult by adding this job to my list. ( I had already discovered that anyone who has had anything to do with trophy return and sorting in the past refused to ever do it again!)

So, as a result a lot of trophies were presented to this year's winners without any names on for 2021 and in some cases none for several years before that, which I think devalues them if people cannot look back and see who has gone before them in winning these trophies.

There are also some trophies that do not have space for any more names so really need remounting on larger plinths or boards and one that incorporates a clock mechanism that is broken and has no hands!

Is there any funding available to try and improve a few that I am left with for the future?

Can I also tell people who won this year that they should get their names engraved but also those of last year's winners and SWOA will cover the cost as Kevin Pickering had suggested?

If you are able to comment on these questions it will help me with this year's winners.

I will put together some further notes on both Caddihoe and Southern Champs trophies and send separately in due course. I feel strongly that each organiser in turn does their bit, but also passes on some of these problems each year to the next person so ongoing problems with the trophies never get sorted out. I personally feel guilty handing out trophies to people, particularly juniors who we should be encouraging, in a poor condition, wrong age class, or missing altogether.

I would like to try and help improve this situation if I can, but am not volunteering as Trophies Officer!



28-09-2022 – from Steve Robertson

I agree that the Caddihoe trophy situation should be sorted for the future, or they should be scrapped completely.  Despite lengthy discussions, as you identified, no one individual seems prepared to accept the take of ongoing management.

My opinion is that the trophies should be restored and engraved to an ok position, which I think SWOA should support financially, and then management of returns and reissue falls to each organising club.

To expedite this, I will circulate this email to SWOA committee to seek their agreement to the financial support to the engraving and also, the repairs that would need collection of those trophies requiring work well before the next Caddihoe.



28-09-2022 – to Steve Robertson

Thanks for picking up on this and for your helpful comments.

As you say its hard to do much sorting of the trophies in the limited time we have them, often not until the following years event, but maybe we and the organising club could try to improve on that next year.

In the meantime maybe I could ask this years winners to get their own names put on the trophies at their own cost plus the 2021 winners as well saying that SWOA hope to contribute towards that.

I just checked with my son who I knew got a Southern Champs trophy engraved recently. He said he got it done at Timpsons who charged £ per letter so for 

"2020 NOT HELD

 2021 TIM BEALE"

he paid £26, so that may serve as a guide.

For the Caddihoe there are potentially 32 trophies if all were to be done, but I suspect some may not have space without new plates being added or a large base/mounting to put them on.

Hope that may serve as a guide to possible costs.
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Christine

 

Happy New Year to you all.

 

We believe that there are a number of factors in the number of events and participation some of which I have identified below and I am sure that I will have missed some.

 

1.	We have not returned to our pre-pandemic levels of membership – we are down around 10% which is on par with other governing bodies

2.	We all recognise the demographics and the ever-increasing burden on volunteers involved in competitions 

3.	Changing legislation (Environmental Land Management Scheme)

4.	The way landowners are managing access (specifically FE) and the increased pressure on our public spaces

5.	Conservation/environmental concerns/management – organised sport vs public access

 

Just to let you know that the Board discussed this at their last meeting just prior to Christmas – the minutes are not yet published as they have yet to be approved and to be honest there would be little detail in them. We also recognise that some of the challenges outlined in the Board paper do mean that we will unlikely be exempt from some of the additional requirements specifically Habitat Regulations Assessments.

 

As part of the JK this year we will be carrying out and publishing an Environmental Impact Survey – I think most orienteers accept that we have little impact on the ground but having evidence published can only help but we also recognise that we have a wide range of different types of environments. 

 

I know that for some in the South West the challenges we are facing with FE is understandably very important. Without a shadow of doubt they are struggling with staffing which is impacting regions differently and they are having to juggle permissions for a wide range of activities and sports. We are speaking to them later this month regarding the future of the agreement but one member suggested to us “what is the point of having a national agreement when they just turn around and say we do not have the resources to administer it and therefore no permissions are being given for 12 months”. We have raised our concerns with both Sport England and the Sport & Recreation Alliance about our relationship with FE and like the clubs we are finding communication difficult with them.  However, it is not all doom and gloom with FE, we have recently carried out a straw poll with members of the British Orienteering Access/Permission Officers WhatsApp Group about the relationship with FE and on the whole, the majority of the group gave 9/10 (positive) on how it was working.

 

We are trying to address some of the issues above but it does require a joint effort by all, without doubt, the best relationships are those local relationships where they exist.

 

Finally, environment/access/permissions is an area that continues to move/develop. Personally, I feel we need to recognise these changes and be prepared to evolve in terms of our competition offer including the competition structure/season to embrace it. We will be starting discussions/consultations about this year to try and find a way forward – unfortunately, we cannot afford to expect the same level of access just because we have historically had it.

 

It is all very complicated and there does not appear to be a simple solution.

 

Kind regards

 

Peter

 

 

 

Peter Hart​	

Chief Executive	

National Office: Scholes Mill, Old Coach Road	

Tansley, Matlock, Derbyshire, DE4 5FY	

	01629 818558	

		

	07384 462432	

	

Peter.Hart@britishorienteering.org.uk	

	

https://www.britishorienteering.org.uk/elearningcourses
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From: christine.vince2@btinternet.com <christine.vince2@btinternet.com> 
Sent: 16 January 2023 19:01
To: Peter Hart <Peter.Hart@britishorienteering.org.uk>; Drew Vanbeck <Drew.Vanbeck@britishorienteering.org.uk>; Andy Robinson <andy.robinson@britishorienteering.org.uk>
Cc: Emma Monkman <Emonkman@britishorienteering.org.uk>; 'Richard Sansbury' <richard.sansbury@btinternet.com>; Helen Kelsey <kelseys4@btinternet.com>; Christine Vince <christine.vince2@btinternet.com>
Subject: Financial impact of the loss of land permissions for orienteering

 

At our last SWOA regional committee meeting, our treasurer warned that we were seeing a reduction in the number of events, and therefore a reduction in income.  We believe that this is due to landowner reluctance to give us permission to use their land; we seem to be rapidly losing access to the forests of South West England. 

 

We are experiencing a clear decline in the availability of areas previously used for orienteering, and this is happening across a wide range of landowners. The usual reasons given for refusal are environmental, which surprises us as we believe we are a highly responsible low impact sport, but at present we are not challenging such decisions. 

 

SWOA is concerned that, if present trends continue, then in future years participation in our sport will be significantly reduced.  This must inevitably impact on income for British Orienteering – I note that recent Board minutes have acknowledged a reduction in forecast run numbers.  SWOA asks that this matter be raised at Board level, to be acknowledged by British Orienteering as a significant threat, and that a solution be found.

 

regards, 

Christine Vince KERNO

SWOA Chairman
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Access update for Board members

Thank you to Andy Robinson for the question regarding access to farmland and the current Government
grant system for Farmers (and landowners). This prompted an internal discussion and Peter Hart requested
| compile a summary of the current access issues our members are facing.

To the subject of the initial question. The current system of farm grants from DEFRA follows the EU
Directive and because of our leaving the EU is in the process of being replaced. Environmental Stewardship
is the current mechanism which rewards Farmers for leaving parts of their farms for wildlife and
biodiversity. The current scheme dictates that sporting activities and recreational use of the areas be
prevented wherever possible. This mainly affects the car parking requirement of our sport (as events are
rarely held on farm fields). This issue has been reported several times through our Club Access Officers
WhatsApp group but is not having a significant impact overall. The scheme favoured by the current
Government to replace the ES grant system is the Environmental Land Management scheme. This is
expected to be rolled out in 2024 but a consultation must take place first. Regardless of the exact scheme
employed, encouraging Farmers to consider and protect the natural environment when farming is here to
stay. However, for the reasons mentioned above, this will not represent the biggest issue we face in terms
of access.

By far the most problematic Government tool is the Habitat Regulations Assessment (HRA). All the major
landowners and managers will be undertaking a HRA of their area if they haven’t already. The New Forest
was used as a test case for Forestry England. FE employed an ecologist to complete the HRA and once
completed the assessment is used to manage the area for the next 5 years. This is an in-depth and time-
consuming assessment (which in the case of the New Forest took a year to complete) and access to the
area is restricted during the assessment. Once completed sensitive flora and fauna are identified and
protected. In the case of the New Forest this now means that we can hold a maximum of 12 events in the
forest, with many areas now out of bounds, and only between November and February (during bird nesting
season permissions will not even be considered). Natural England, Forestry England, National Trust, utilities
companies... any and all landowners and managers will need to complete a HRA of their estate, which is
good news if you are an Ecologist!

There is, however, an even bigger issue than the natural environment for our sport... Humans! The best-
case scenario is that a landowner hires an Ecologist to undertake the HRA and communicates the outcome.
In practice the HRA is undertaken then a staff member is expected to incorporate the findings into their in-
house permissions process. This creates a perfect storm of misunderstanding and incorrect application of
the findings. Which inevitably leads to permission not being granted (as it is the easiest option). Currently
we have no recourse to view an HRA, but good relationships mean in some instances that this can be
overcome (as was the case for the JK middle distance 2023 event for which we have just successfully
negotiated access). Lack of knowledge and understanding is not our only people centred issue, many of the
agencies we seek permissions from have a dearth of staff which prevents access. Orienteering clubs in
Lincolnshire are currently excluded completely from FE land as there are no staff who can issue permissions
as they have all been diverted to core business tasks (including the completion of HRAs).

There are positives. The Ramblers Association are launching a campaign (30/11/22) to extend the CROW
Act. They contacted me to discuss this, and | have pledged our support. They have agreed to deliver a
webinar session as part of our series of club webinars in 2023. The Fell Runners Association have recently
recruited their first Access and Environment Officer and asked for my help with setting up the role —so we
are being favourably recognised as a trusted partner. So much so that Natural England have approached
British Orienteering and will be funding some scoping work which Kay Hawke and | will be working on
together.







To conclude, HRAs are not in themselves our biggest barrier. The interpretation of them is problematic but
the Environmental Impact Survey we plan for Spring 2023 will provide empirical evidence to push back on
the blockages.

Emma Monkman
Access & Environment Officer










